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Title:   Fiscal Year 22-23 Preliminary Budget (Department Requested).  

 

Meeting Date: April 27, 2022 

 

Prepared by: Rob Patterson,  Administrative Services / Finance Director 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 
 

Staff is requesting Town Council comment and direction on the preliminary budget (Department 

Requested) that will assist staff in preparing the next phase of our FY22-23 budget. Staff will use 

direction and additional research to bring a balanced tentative (Manager Recommended) FY22-23 

budget to Town Council in May for consideration. 

 

BACKGROUND: 
This report provides preliminary information related to the FY22-23 budget. The report primarily 

focuses on the General Fund but includes other key funds utilized by Town operations. The 

preliminary budget builds off of the revenue information presented to Town Council on March 16. 

There will be some additional changes to the budget based on requested Council direction and 

final budget balancing adjustments. This report provides a basis to set expectations for the budget 

and to allow Town Council to provide any comments or direction to assist in preparing a tentative 

budget in May. 

 

This year we are focused on revenue forecasting to start our budget cycle. The methodology and 

background used for each revenue forecast is consistent with prior years. We remain conservative 

in our estimates to prevent over reliance on high revenues, unduly growing our annual budget. 

These revenue estimates were presented to Council on March 16 and confirmation was received 

as to our recommendations. Staff has been working hard on the expenditure side to provide an 

accurate picture of department needs for the new fiscal year. Staff’s goal is to provide the Council 

with a balanced operating budget, with only planned use of any reserves. This means the Town’s 

operating revenues will equal or exceed operating expenditures. The preliminary budget is still a 

work in progress and therefore has a minor, $10,183 deficit to address. This deficit will be 

addressed, along with other adjustments as additional information is received and analysis is 

completed. Based on Council direction and priorities this deficit will be addressed in the tentative 

budget presented to Town Council on May 18th. 

 

The preliminary budget includes General Fund revenues of $27,595,890 and expenditures 

(including transfers out) of $27,606,073. 

 

FY20-21 General Fund Revenue Projections 

In preparing for the FY22-23 budget, several key revenue projections are made to set the stage for 

the expenditure side of the budget. The primary focus is on the General Fund, which supports the 

majority of the Town’s operations. The following highlights our projection of revenues for the 

preliminary budget work. The following discussion uses the adopted FY21-22 Budget as a point 

of comparison as well as trends over the past several years. These projections have been increased 

by $254,410 through various updates since the March 16th presentation and are subject to change 
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as more information is obtained through the budget process. The preliminary revenue projection 

for FY22-23 is $27,595,890 and is broken down by major category as follows:  

 

 
 

Transient Occupancy Tax 

The base Transient Occupancy Tax (TOT) is recommended at $16.0 million this year, which is 

$1,500,000 or 10.3% higher than last year and represents 58.5% of the General Fund budgeted 

revenue for FY22-23. We believe this base TOT is sustainable based on summer / winter 

diversification and TBID marketing efforts. Staff does believe this revenue item will exceed the 

budget within the next year allowing for the implementation of the CIP and other priority 

investments to support the community (e.g., housing and childcare). This approach allows us to 

allocate revenue in excess of the operating budget to special projects and one time spending that 

will further critical community programs. The Town is unique in that we depend so heavily on 

visitation and this revenue stream, but we are also unique in the fact we have generated additional 

financial capital to further our projects.  

 

The lodging community has enjoyed a strong demand for visitation and has appropriately adjusted 

the average daily rental rate on most units. This adjustment has increased the overall revenue for 

both the operators and Town while still meeting the current visitor demand. Staff does anticipate 

this practice will continue provided the economy continues to support leisure travel. The current 

global issues may have an impact on our visitation as the cost of fuel continues to rise and 

uncertainty of potential escalation of current conflicts weigh on consumers. We do anticipate an 

increase in foreign travel that was significantly reduced during the pandemic. This return of foreign 

travel combined with new summer visitors introduced to Mammoth during the pandemic should 

make for a strong summer season.  
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Property Tax 

All Combined Property Tax revenue streams represent approximately 17.0% of the General Fund 

revenue or $4,650,000. This projected revenue is 10.3% higher than prior year adopted budget 

with the most of this increase coming from secured property tax and property tax-in lieu VLF. 

While this increase looks like a lot when compared to prior year budget, the increase is just 1.7% 

higher than last year actual revenue. ($4,572,245). These estimates will be reviewed in the coming 

weeks as we anticipate receiving more detailed projections from Mono County. This initial 

projection assumes approximately 2% increase over last year as base property tax rates are poised 

to increase by 2% as provided for under Prop 13, plus growth from new development and changes 

related to property sales. Staff also used trends in individual property tax line items to determine 

the distribution and those items listed above have seen the most increase in the last two years.  

 

Sales Tax 

Sales Tax represents 9.9% of the General Fund or $2,700,000 for FY22-23. This amount is 3.8% 

higher than prior year adopted budget. ($2,600,000) The Town did see an impact to Sales Tax in 

prior years as visitation was reduced during the pandemic. The amounts recommended for FY22-

23 represent a return to pre-pandemic expectation on visitation. In April 2019, AB147 was signed 

into law requiring every retailer engaged in business in the State to collect the tax from the 

purchaser, file a return, and remit the tax to the State. This bill also identified “Marketplace 

facilitator” as one who contracts with marketplace sellers to facilitate the sale of products (a.k.a 

Online Sales). This required online sales platforms to collect and remit taxes. The return of normal 

visitation coupled with collection of online sales tax should result in a strong year for this revenue 

stream. 

 

Franchise Fees 

Franchise Fees revenue estimate of $900,000 represents 3.3% of the General Fund revenue budget 

for FY22-23. The Town receives franchise fees for Solid Waste, Electricity, Gas, and Cable. The 

budgeted revenue is 10.8% higher than prior year adopted budget. In the prior year, the Town 

completed a new Solid Waste franchise agreement with Waste Connections, Inc. (DBA Mammoth 

Disposal) which included a 2% increase in the franchise fee. The Town has also seen an increase 

in solid waste collections. Staff has forecasted a 25% increase in the solid waste franchise fees, a 

9.5% increase in electricity franchise fees, flat or no increase for Gas franchise fees, and a 2.2% 

increase for cable franchise fees. Combined these expectations make up the increase of $88,000 

represented in the number forecast for this revenue stream. 

 

Other Revenues 

Other Revenues represent 10.4% of the General Fund revenue and include a variety of fees and 

charges for service, interest, grants, etc. Some of the larger elements include the annual COPs grant 

($100,000) and tobacco grant ($103,800); cannabis tax ($130,000); business licenses ($300,000); 

building permit fees ($760,000); planning and zoning applications ($160,000); TBID 

Administrative fee ($128,990); and facility rentals; ($165,000); recreation program fees 

($160,000); transit fee ($125,000), and transfer in ($375,000). In addition to the specific items 

listed above, other revenues include charges for programs; licenses and permits; interest, and 

miscellaneous administrative fees. 
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Transfer in, noted above, represents monies allocated from other funds to cover expenditures in 

the General Fund. The major elements included here are Tourism Reserve support for host program 

and fish stocking as well as Measure R and U support for the Office of Outdoor Recreation. The 

allocation of tourism dollars is not a true transfer in, but the Town accounts for all, politically 

assigned, TOT allocations (Tourism, Housing, and Transit) in one fund and department for each 

element. To facilitate accurate tracking of expenditures from these departments, we have 

established a transfer out of each department. In this case, it is a transfer out of the Tourism 

department to fund our host program and fish stocking expenses which are now located in the 

Office of Outdoor Recreation. The projected revenue is approximately $3,095,890.  

 

The minor adjustments made so far are the result of refined planning and application fees and the 

increase in transfer in. This was the result of additional analysis performed by the departments 

during their budget preparation and decisions on expenditure placement within the General Fund. 

It is not uncommon for minor adjustments in revenue as the budget process continues.  As more 

of the fiscal year goes on, we get a clearer picture of current trends and fine tune the budget based 

on this additional information. Below is a summary of General Fund revenue: 
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FY22-23 General Fund Expenditures 

The focus on the General Fund is to prepare a balanced operating budget. This simply means that 

operating revenues will be equal to or greater than annual operating expenditures. The focus on 

the General Fund is important as it has the greatest level of flexibility in meeting local government 

expenditures. A number of other funds that are restricted by law (i.e., revenues may only be 

expended for certain purposes like Measure R and U, Assessment Districts, or Gas tax or some 

funds restricted by Council action) will include the planned use of reserves or encumbered funds. 

This is often the case for capital projects or larger planning items that span multiple fiscal years.  

 

Our approach with General Fund expenditures was to review each department performance to date 

to identify trends we see emerging that will affect our future needs. There is a focus to develop 

excess capacity, through efficiency and process improvement, within all Town operations. Staff 

costs are the largest combined cost to the Town and therefore require good oversite and strategic 

planning. Departments are focused on adding employees only for critical needs and increased 

capacities above and beyond what can be achieved through efficiency. Department Heads and the 

Town Manager begin the annual position review by determining what service level impacts are 

expected and how proper administration of positions will address those needs. This year the Town 

is continuing to focus on sustainable recreation through marketing and local messaging; promoting 

stewardship; engaging residents and visitors; investing in basic services to improve experiences 

and working with partners to improve local amenities supporting our recreational offerings. These 

and other efforts are focused on improving the community and creating a positive experience for 

our community and our guests. This approach aligns with the marketing focus the Town Council 

asked Mammoth Lakes Tourism to address in its marketing campaigns. The Town will address the 

logistical needs that support those initiatives along with other major community needs. Below is a 

list of initiatives for FY22-23 focused on building our community and our visitation-based 

economy:  

 
Town – Focus – Responsible for on the ground improvements to support marketing focus and 

sustainable visitation / sustained workforce / Quality of Life for the community.  

 Role - Stand up new Office of Outdoor Recreation  

 Role - Shift $350k from MLT funding to Housing Now! initiative 

 Role - Continue to focus on housing for the workforce – all levels – Major Investments 

 Role - Education/Information Support through Host Program 

 Role - Invest in Quality of Life for residents and visitor – community amenities (CRC, 

MACC, Ballfields/Soccer, family recreation, Childcare, STR Management, etc. – what 

matters to families) 

 Role - Invest in core Town infrastructure & services - Roads, MUPs, Sidewalks, snow 

removal, beautification, lighting, facilities, parking, transit, connections to public lands 

 Role – Winter / Summer transitions for users – ongoing update and repair of signage 
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 Role - Invest in Federal Partnership: Planning for new amenities and ongoing support 

(Multi Year Effort) – engage in the following 

o Trails 

o Trail Heads 

o Basic Facilities – trash, restrooms,  

o Road Maintenance/Opening (Lakes Basin/Upper OMR) 

 

 New Efforts: 

o Dog Waste Management 

o Trail Nodes – Plans for type of Node amenities (unfunded projects – planning via 

Office of Outdoor Recreation 

o Support volunteer efforts for trash clean-up 

o Invest in the new concept of “ongoing Trail Days” 

o Arts & Culture – Mammoth Lakes Foundation Property Improvements 

The budget for FY22-23 includes additional staff to support opening of the Community Recreation 

Center (CRC) for both administration and programs. We have also added a coordinator position 

within the Office of Outdoor Recreation, this will be a backfill for the work programs that were 

previously completed by the Sustainable Recreation Coordinator position that was vacated last 

year. Town is adding staff to enhance services in Public Works and Recreation maintenance 

departments. A Public Works Maintenance Worker is recommended for full-time employment to 

cover both summer and winter (snow removal) needs. The Town will reduce the part-time winter 

staff by one position to offset a portion of the cost for this new position. The Parks and Recreation 

department expects to expand capacity with a Recreation Supervisor – Facilities. This position will 

assist in managing the arts and cultural department in support of the theater operations as well as 

recreation facilities as we bring on the CRC. The theater will also require two part-time recreation 

facility staff to provide counter coverage and cleaning during the time when the theater will be in 

operation, including nights and weekends. There are also a number of part-time positions included 

in the recreation programs. These positions will provide for additional camps and capacity for our 

summer program. The Community and Economic Development department is expanding customer 

service with increased counter help, including a part-time counter technician for FY22-23. This 

strategic expansion of employees has added three full-time positions and 3.8 FTE part-time 

employees for FY22-23. 

 

In addition to the staff adjustments noted above, incremental cost for salary adjustments, Health 

Care increases, and other updates have been made to the budget for FY22-23. Health Care costs 

reflect 3-5%, depending on region and plan selections, and new positions added are all estimated 

at the highest cost increments. Actual cost will not be determined until positions are hired.  
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The departmental expenses for FY22-23 remain consistent with prior years with two exceptions. 

During the pandemic, most of the Town’s training program was reduced due to cancelation of 

training programs or inability to travel. Departments have added back most of the training and in 

some cases, there is catch up on critical training in certain positions. There is also increased costs 

for additional activity expected in our planned capital projects this next fiscal year. The increase 

in transfer out includes increased support for Gas Tax Fund 210 ($77,658) and Airport Fund 220 

($178,951). The later representing reduced dependency on COVID-19 FAA funding that supports 

Airport operations. In transferring additional General Fund, the Town is extending the time 

required to draw down these grant funds in order to gradually shift the support for Airport 

operations back to the General Fund and traditional Airport revenues.  

 

Political Commitments and Housing Now! 

Town staff continues to allocate TOT to Tourism, Transit, and Housing based on the rates 

previously agreed upon by Town Council. This will occur both during the initial budget process 

and during the quarterly budget review, when additional TOT revenue is realized. Based on the 

planned revenue of $16M for FY22-23, these allocations include $2,892,300 to Tourism, and 

$1,046,200 each for Housing and Transit. In January 2022, Town Council set the funding for the 

marketing contract with Mammoth Lakes Tourism to $2.0M for FY22-23. By establishing a 

specific amount for the contract, based on marketing focus and request from Town Council, 

tourism allocations were available for other Town uses. Specifically, the Town has allocated 

$350,000 of these available funds to the Housing Now! Initiative. In addition to the MLT contract 

and the transfer to housing, the tourism allocation supports $300,000 to the Chamber of 

Commerce, $100,000 to the Town Host program, and $50,000 to fish stocking. The Housing 

allocation of $1,046,200 provides funding for Mammoth Lakes Housing ($336,000), a portion of 

Town Staff dedicated to Housing Programs ($199,268) and direct funding for the Housing Now! 

Initiative ($500,000). Transit allocation along with Transit Fee revenue ($125,000) is utilized to 

support Eastern Sierra Transit Authority (ESTA) contract and transit services within the Town.  

 

Below is a chart that shows the inclusion of these expenses and additional labor costs noted above 

by department. This chart shows a comparison of these budgets to prior year expenditures.  
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The graph below shows the relative size of department expenditures within the General Fund. 
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Gas Tax Fund (210) 

The Gas Tax Fund is the second largest operating fund following the General Fund. The fund 

provides for road infrastructure maintenance and snow removal. The revenue for FY22-23 includes 

$2,168,033 in State Gas Tax funds. This includes the reimbursement for snow removal estimated 

at $1,750,000. This reimbursement is based on prior year snow removal costs and a portion of this 

reimbursement is transferred to the various assessment districts, estimated at $100,000 in total. 

Since this revenue is based on prior year actual snow removal cost, Fund 210 will see an increase 

of 16.7% from prior year snow removal revenue. This annual fluctuation in current year expense 

and subsequent year revenue requires the Town to fund the excess cost of snow removal in heavy 

snow years. While this is always the dynamic of this fund, it has not been more evident than in the 

last three years where we have had near record high and low snowfall totals. The Fund is supported 

by a General Fund and Garage Services transfer of $3,091,086 which is 2.6% higher than prior 

year.  
 

 
 

SB1 Funds listed in the revenue numbers above must be spent on capital projects. For the purpose 

of this budget, the projected revenue from SB1 is also listed as a transfer out to capital projects.   

Any unexpended funds remain in capital projects and not Gas Tax Fund 210.  

 

The majority of the increase in street maintenance expenditures is the operation of the snow storage 

facility. This item is accounted for outside of the snow removal costs as it is not reimbursable by 

the State gas tax funding. The following chart provides a summary of expenditures by section of 

Gas Tax.  
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Snow is the key expense in this fund that drives changes year over year. This not only effects the 

snow removal line item but vehicle operation costs. Other line items can vary year over year 

depending on road rehabilitation projects. These projects can be handled within this fund or may 
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show significant transfers out for larger capital projects. All of these elements can be seen in the 

above numbers.    

 

Airport Operational Fund (220) 

The Airport continues to work on expansion of charter service and other expansion opportunities 

after the commercial service was moved to Bishop in December of 2021. Advanced Air had a 

successful initial season of charter flights, and the Town looks to expand on these services through 

strategic planning on routes and coverage. The charter service does not provide as much revenue 

opportunities for the Airport and the core Airport leadership team is working on expanded revenue 

opportunities. For FY22-23, the Town continues to rely on FAA CARES grant funding to support 

operations, with a shift to a greater contribution from the General Fund in order to reduce reliance 

on these operational grants in the near future. By contributing more from General Fund, staff will 

extend the grant period while slowly reintroducing the support needs to the General Fund budget. 

To date the capital project plan has not been finalized so expect updates to both expenditures and 

revenue once those are provided and grant funding secured. Below is the revenue comparison to 

prior years:  

 

 
 

 

The expenditure budget for FY22-23 has some increases based on core management team and 

changes to leadership structure. The Airport now has a Deputy Airport Manager full time which 

is an increase over our previous management charging 50% of time to the Airport and 50% to 

capital projects. In addition to the labor costs, the core team is working with a consultant to develop 

staff and improve operational excellence in meeting FAA requirements. This consultant will help 

in the strategy and vision of the Airport as it transitions into the next phase of programming and 

development. Below is the planned expenditure which should increase as capital projects costs are 

applied.  
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The expenditures fluctuate most commonly through capital project expenses. The operations of 

the Airport do not vary much year over year except for heavy snow impacts or changes in 

employees.  

 

 

Debt Service / Future Capital Fund (990) 

The Town has a variety of debt including the bond for the police station, the bond payment for the 

MLLA settlement, and inter-fund loan between the General Fund and the Vehicle Replacement 

Fund. The Town has been accelerating the repayment of the internal loan and expects to have this 

debt paid off in FY23-24 with a current outstanding balance of $1,271,207. The chart below 

reflects the debt payments made to external entities. The 2004 Bluff’s development funding paid 

for by assessments on property tax in the Bluffs was fully paid in FY21-22 and is no longer a part 

of our debt schedule. This adjustment is noted in Fund 990 for debt payments as well as Fund 852 

where the assessment revenue and expenditures are noted. A summary of the Town’s operating 

debt service is as follows:  
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This fund also includes a future capital component for technology improvement or minor facility 

improvements. Staff is also recommending a return to prior practice of transferring the full $2M 

payment for MLLA settlement and allowing excess funds to accumulate for future capital projects. 

The difference between the $2M allocation and actual debt payment will provide $131,594 in 

funding for a future capital project.  

 

 

CONCLUSION 

Balancing the FY22-23 preliminary budget deficit of $10,183 will be accomplished with minimal 

impacts on the various departmental budgets. We anticipate some minor revenue adjustments and 

some expense reductions. Staff is committed to working within the Town’s financial limits and 

the policy direction provided by Town Council as we provide services to our community. We are 

also requesting specific policy direction in a few areas that will assist in both budget development 

and work program implementation. Based on any requested adjustments by Town Council, staff 

will proceed to develop the tentative budget. 

 

As the tentative budget is developed, staff will provide additional budget details, comparisons, and 

other relevant information that serves to inform the overall budget development. The tentative 

budget will include additional areas of the Town overall budget, (Restricted Funds, Assessment 

Districts, DIF, Capital Projects, and others). Council will be provided the tentative budget for 

review on May 18th, prior to the proposed final budget hearing and adoption scheduled for June 

15, 2022.  

 

 


